#### University of Rhode Island

## DigitalCommons@URI

**RILA Bulletin** 

**Rhode Island Library Association** 

Spring 2001

## Bulletin of the Rhode Island Library Association v. 74, no. 2

**RILA** 

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/rila\_bulletin

#### **Recommended Citation**

RILA, "Bulletin of the Rhode Island Library Association v. 74, no. 2" (2001). *RILA Bulletin*. Book 289. https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/rila\_bulletin/289https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/rila\_bulletin/289

This Book is brought to you by the University of Rhode Island. It has been accepted for inclusion in RILA Bulletin by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@URI. For more information, please contact digitalcommons-group@uri.edu. For permission to reuse copyrighted content, contact the author directly.



ISSN: 0146-8685

Volume 74 No. 2

# President's Message

Helena Rodriques, D.A.

As I complete the end of my term as President of the Rhode Island Library Association, the highlight has been the opportunity to meet some wonderful librarians. The more wonderful librarians I meet, the more I am convinced that they all passed the one true test for librarianship entitled, "Who wants to be a librarian?" Unfortunately, this test is not a requirement for graduate school, nor is it administered by employers to new librarians seeking their first positions in libraryland.

"Who wants to be a librarian?" is a simple test consisting of one multiple-choice question:

Most librarians choose this profession because of their love for:

- a. Dusting book shelves
- b. Books
- c. People
- d. Maintaining peace and quiet with a large area

The answer is: c. people.

Libraries, especially the public services areas, are all about people and what they like, what they want, and what they need. *Continued on page 8* 

# RILA Spring Conference: "New Directions"

"New Directions, New Ideas for a New Century", a conference of programs that address new ways libraries can meet goals, serve and expand clientele, and accomplish their mission in the 21<sup>st</sup> century, will be presented by the Rhode Island Library Association on June 7 and 8 at the University of Rhode Island, Kingston campus.

Registration at the Multicultural Center begins each day at 8:00 a. m. Lunch will be served at the Galanti Lounge in the library, and Thursday features President's speaker Artemis G. Kirk, Director of University Libraries for URI. The RILA annual Business Meeting precedes the luncheon on Thursday. Friday offers a full complement of programs starting at 9:00 and wrapping up at 4 p.m.

Appropriately, one of the first Thursday sessions at 9:00 a.m. will be a presentation by staff of the URI libraries, "Changing Trends in Library Instruction" focuses on honing critical thinking skills, a new take on bibliographic instruction. Thursday morning choices include programs on improving services to the elderly, preservations tactics from an expert at the Northeast Document Conservation

Center, a look at the growing young adult population, and advice on retirement decisions.

Spring 2001

In the afternoon attendees can hear a NYC image consultant on presenting yourself and your ideas to the media, learn about new uses for outcome-based evaluation from a research officer from the Institute of Museum and Library Services in DC, or brainstorm ideas for adult programming with a librarian from Chelmsford, MA. Continued on page 7

#### This Issue:

President's Message	1
RILA Spring Conference	I
RILA Candidates	2 – 3
"Coming Home" Anne Parent	4
ALA Midwinter Report	4
RILA Bulletin Survey	5 – 6
RILA Acts on CIPA	7
Editor's Comments	7

# Candidates for RILA Executive Board



Vice President - President-Elect: Derryl R. Johnson (usually called "De")

**Background:** Director, since 1995, Marian J. Mohr Memorial Library, Johnston's public library. Information Broker/Business-owner, C. D. Research, Ltd. (14 years). MLS from Syracuse University.

Member of NELA, RILA, and Information Brokers of New England.

**Statement of Belief:** For over 25 years I have practiced my strong commitment to libraries and service to our users as a professional librarian in Rhode Island both in public libraries and as a library entrepreneur known as an Information Broker. Prior to coming to RI, I did reference work in a medical school library. As a professional working in a small library in a medium-sized town, I work closely with nearly every part of the community (including schools, for-profits, non-profits, and fraternals) to make access to information as easy and broad-reaching as possible.

I believe being active in RILA broadens and enriches my skills in serving the public because I learn so much through the sharing of ideas that occurs between colleagues when we meet at workshops and conferences. Our profession grows stronger and so do its members when we share ideas, work together for our common purpose of quality service with quality resources for the broadest usership possible, and support each other (regardless of our specialty) in our common purpose of improving the profession we love. RILA, in cooperation with all the professional library organizations in our state, regional, and national purview, traditionally has been at the center of evaluating and promoting new initiatives. RILA has a great deal of dreaming it would like to make real - dreaming that will enhance our profession - and it needs YOUR help, as well as mine. Join RILA, and me, in this worthwhile endeavor.

National Legislative Day, Washington, D.C., April 30

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

COLA Literacy Walk, Providence, May 5

Secretary: Joyce May

Background: Reference Librarian, Coventry Public Library. Previously Reference Assistant, Cranston Public Library and Project Manager, Reilly Associates Health Research. M.L.I.S University of RI- Antici-



pated Degree 2001. B.A. Oberlin College. Member of ALA and RILA.

**Statement of Belief:** As "distance education" becomes more and more prevalent within librarianship, I believe that we cannot underestimate how and what we learn from one another within the social context. RILA, as a professional organization, brings a highly diverse group together to share current interests, practices, and knowledge from the field. I am honored to have this opportunity to share my personal and professional commitment to public libraries, public service, URI and to the state of Rhode Island as a RILA board member.

Treasurer: Moroney Mary

Background: Director, Hodgson Memorial Library. MLS University of Rhode Island, M.A. Providence College, B.A. Marymount



College. Member of ALA, ACRL, SLA, COLA, Innovative Interfaces Users.

Statement of Belief: As the only truly multi-type library organization in Rhode Island, RILA has positioned itself as a dynamic leader in the future of statewide multi-type library cooperation. Now more than ever, involvement in RILA is crucial to the success of new and continued initiatives. For me, it is a privilege to serve as treasurer and be part of this diverse and committed organization, especially during these exciting and innovative times. Together we can all do great things.

# Candidates for RILA Executive Board



NELA Representative: Cindy Lunghoffer

Background: Adult Services Librarian, East Providence Public Library since 1998. Previously at Barrington Public Library in Reference and Children's Department. MLS University of Rhode Island; student

representative to the Curriculum Committee.

**Statement of Belief:** I believe that as a librarian, I owe it to my profession and myself to become involved in the professional societies at the state and national levels and maintain my memberships in RILA and ALA. Because of the overwhelming rate of change in the profession, I recognize the importance of continuing education, and have attended RILA spring conferences, PLA symposiums, and look forward to being an active part of RILA.



Member-at-Large: Leslie McDonough

Background: Director North Scituate Public Library. MLIS University of Rhode Island MA, Archaeology, SUNY-Binghamton. BA, Anthropology, University of Pennsylvania.

CLAN treasurer; member of ALA, PLA, NELA, RILA Statement of Belief: Now, as access to information is being challenged more than ever, it is important to support RILA's goals to "promote the profession of librarianship and to improve the visibility, accessibility, responsiveness, and effectiveness of library and information services." It is my duty as a professional to participate in this process.

\*

\*\* NELINET Interlibrary Loan Committee,

\*\* Roger Williams University, May 30-31

\*\* RILA spring conference at URI June 7-8

\*\* ALA Annual Conference, San Francisco,

\*\* June 14-20 

Member-at-Large: Judith **B.** Lewis

Background: Director of Library Services for Middle & Upper Schools, Moses Brown School. MLS University of Rhode Island, M.Ed. Providence College, AB Wilmington



College. Member of ALA, RILA, NELA, AISL. NEISL, RIEMA, RIISCOOP. Previously served on the GLSIS (URI) Advisory Board.

Statement of Belief: I believe in gathering strength through diversity, collaboration, and innovation. RILA has the potential to hear the voices and help guide the destinies of all the libraries that serve the people of Rhode Island. Today's libraries and their leaders cannot afford to be victims. Rather, we must take a proactive role in developing and balancing our local libraries in accordance with community needs and national standards. While I will best represent independent school librarians and those interested in technology and YA literature, I am committed to working for the benefit of all kinds of libraries by planning, sharing, and listening.

### **PEOPLE**

4444444444444444444444444

Joan Ress Reeves was honored as COLA's Sweetheart of the Year.

Anne Parent was appointed Assistant Director, State Library Management Services, starting April 16. Anne's previous position was Executive Director of the Central Massachusetts Regional Library System.

Susan Millard, former Librarian of the Willett Free Library, has joined the Reference staff at the Pawtucket Public Library

Jacqueline Weber, former Young Adult/Automated Services Librarian at the Stoughton Public Library, has joined the Children's Library staff at the Pawtucket Public Library.

Ed Surato was appointed Director of the George Hail Free Library in Warren.

# "Coming Home"



Anne Parent
Assistant Director for
Library Management
Services, OLIS

A sweet wind blows on a swirling night whose darkest heart is an endless light it's calling us by blood and dust and timeless soul, to grow - 'though we come and go like gentle snow, we're coming home Always coming home.

Kingfisher

After a hiatus of nearly fifteen years I am simply delighted to be coming Monday, April 16, 2001 marks the day when I begin my new venture as Assistant Director for Library Management Services at OLIS. The homecoming is a figurative one, for I have lived all this time in Rhode Island while working in Massachusetts, our neighbor to the north. And there were indeed times when I was painfully aware of just how far north I did travel to Central Massachusetts, across the proverbial "snow line" that seems to materialize a little north of Uxbridge. I will miss my many friends and colleagues across the Commonwealth, but am confident that I leave the Central Massachusetts Regional Library System (CMRLS) in good hands. Having more than tripled in membership in the past three years, CMRLS is positively flourishing as a nonprofit statefunded regional system providing delivery, reference, interlibrary loan, continuing education, advisory and technical assistance, collections and other supplemental services to 250

libraries of all types in 71 Central MA communities.

But I'm coming home. After a fiveyear stint at the Fall River Public Library followed by nearly ten years at CMRLS, I am returning with open ears and an eagerness to work on behalf of libraries in the state where, at the Pawtucket and Cranston Public Libraries, I cut my library "eye teeth."

I am thrilled with the many welcoming e-mails and phone calls I've already had, and grateful to the RILA Publications Committee for offering me this opportunity to tell you how much I look forward to meeting with you all, both old and new friends, just as soon as possible.

# ALA Midwinter Report

ALA Midwinter proved an exciting introduction to Council for this new Chapter Councilor. Many resolutions, policies, and amendments were endorsed. Should you wish to know the full range of those activities, see the ALA web page, or contact me. I'd be pleased to supply you with a complete list of Council actions. Following are the major highlights of Council activity. Council endorsed ALA's 2002 Programmatic Priorities, focusing on Diversity, Education and Continuous Learning, Equity of Access, Intellectual Freedom, and 21st Century Policies adopted in-Literacy. the latest version of cluded:

"Library Services for People with Disabilities", and a Statement about Violence in the Media. Among the resolutions adopted were: a Resolution on the Need to Improve Public Access to Government Information during the 107th Congress, a Resolution on the Importance of Fair Use in the Digital Age, a Resolution on LSTA Reauthorization, and a Resolution endorsing ALA's intent to file suit against the Children's Internet Protection Act (CIPA). Also discussed was a proposal for ALA to create a separate 501-c-6 entity in order to allow for the awarding of post-Masters certification of individuals and to endorse that concept. The Committee on Education submitting that report was asked to report back to Council thirty days prior to the Annual Conference with more detailed information regarding implementation. A report from the Outsourcing Task Force resulted in much discussion about the difference be-"outsourcing" tween "privatization". The committee will do further work and final recommendations may be made at the Annual Conference. Also of note is that the Chapter Relations Committee is preparing an IMLS grant proposal for developing leadership training within ALA Chapters. was an exhilarating experience, and I thank RILA for allowing me this privilege.

Kathy Ellen Bullard

National Storytelling Conference at Brown University, July 11-15

\*\*\*\*\*\*

\*\*\*\*\*\*

The Publications Committee is interested in hearing from the membership regarding their feelings about The RILA Bulletin. Please read through the entire questionnaire before answering any question. We would also ask you to look at the web version of the Bulletin prior to responding. The URL for the Bulletin is http://www.uri.edu/library/rila/rila.html

We know that our publication schedule for the past year and a half has been highly erratic. We are correcting those problems and want to make sure that the Bulletin is fulfilling the needs of the membership.

Jim Giles, Chair
Kathy Blessing
John Fobert
Ed Surato
Please return completed questionnaires by May 15th to:
Jim Giles
467 Gravelly Hill Road
South Kingstown, Rhode Island 02879-4734
1) Length
How many pages should there be in each issue of the Bulletin?
Four Pages
Six Pages
Eight Pages
Other:
2) Frequency
How often should the Bulletin be published?
Quarterly
Bi-monthly
Monthly
Other:
3) Updates
If the Bulletin were published less frequently, should updates be sent in the interim?
Yes
No
If yes, how do wish to receive the updates?
Web Page Posting Listserv Posting E-mail Hard Copy

4) Access		
How do you pre	efer to receive the Bulletin?	
	E-mail	
	Web Page Posting	
	Hard Copy	
	Other	
5) Contents		
What type of in	formation do you want to see in the Bulletin?	
Please rank by level of	interest with 1 being the topic that most interests you.	
·	ALA Information	
<u></u>	Announcements/Calendar	
	Calendar Information	
(annual contraction)	Columns published on specific topics e.g. reference	
	People	
-	President's Message	
· ·	Profiles of Rhode Island Libraries	
	Profile of Rhode Island Librarians	
-	Projects of Libraries in Rhode Island	
(s <del></del>	Topics of interest to librarians in general	
6) What do you like most about the RILA Bulletin?		
7) What do you like least about the RILA Bulletin?		
8) Comments:		

## Spring Conference Continued from page 1

Colleagues from Providence Public will talk about "Grants-Theory into Action", and W. Michael Havener, Director of URI-GSLIS, will speak on "The Future of LIS Education".

On Friday sessions are planned on collection development in romance, the latest on E-books, an explanation of "passive reader's advisory" techniques, intellectual freedom issues in children's services, digital libraries, process mapping, and surviving the science project. Registrants can also find out more about RI-LINK, the database of school library collections, LORI, the statewide multi-type network, and library and school cooperation efforts at Providence Public Library.

For the complete line-up of programs and conference registration information check the RILA website. A brochure will be mailed directly to members, or contact Karen McGrath, Cranston Public Library-Auburn branch. We look forward to seeing many of our colleagues in public, school, academic and special libraries, their trustees and friends at our annual conference. We are grateful to the staff of the URI library and the GSLIS for their assistance and cooperation. The URI campus should be blooming in June. See you there!

Pat LaRose, for the RILA Conference Committee

#### **RILA Acts on CIPA**

The Executive Board adopted the following RESOLUTION SUPPORTING ALA LEGAL CHALLENGE OF CIPA on February 6, 2001. WHEREAS, the recently enacted Child Internet Protection Act (CIPA) mandates that schools install and use filtering software on public Internet computers as a prerequisite for receiving federal funds including LSTA and Erate; and WHEREAS, no filtering software successfully differentiates constitutionally protected speech from illegal speech on the Internet; and WHEREAS, the federal commission appointed to study child safety on the Internet concluded filters are not effective in blocking all content that some may find objectionable, but do block much useful and constitutionally protected information; and WHEREAS, the Rhode Island Library Association strongly opposes attempts by federal and state governments to set local policy; and WHEREAS, the American Library Association has resolved to challenge CIPA in court; THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Rhode Island Library Association endorses and supports this legal action by the American Library Association.

RILA's Intellectual Freedom Committee has prepared a helpful guide, "CIPA – Internet Filtering Legislation and Libraries", for the library community. It defines CIPA, its impact on libraries, suggests actions to be taken, and references many websites that have extensive information on CIPA. The IFC guide is available on RILA's website, http://www.uri.edu/library/rila/rila.html.

#### **Editor's Comments**

It is a pleasure to welcome Anne Parent back to the Rhode Island library community. Anne was a past President of RILA. Her poignant "Coming Home" in this issue shows her vibrant spirit and eagerness to work with us all. We are confident that her tremendous success in developing a regional system in Massachusetts will carry over into Rhode Island.

Surprise. The RILA Bulletin continues in a print format as well as online. We encourage you to look at the online edition (http://www. uri.edu/library/rila/rila.html). took a long time to put the last issue online and then some members had difficulty accessing it. Publications Committee is working on the problems of going online and informing the membership when the Bulletin is available electronically. We are surveying in this issue your opinion about the Bulletin. Our immediate plan is to produce the Spring and Summer issues in both formats. At the Business Meeting at the Annual Meeting, the Bulletin will be on the agenda, and survey results will be available.

I wish to express my gratitude for the support of the Executive Board as we work on producing a Bulletin that will reflect the interests of RILA's members. I am also grateful for the efforts of the Publications Committee members in producing this edition of the Bulletin.

Jim Giles





### President's Message

continued from page 1

If you do not especially have a fondness for approaching (or being approached by) people, listening to people, and attempting to decipher or "translate" the meaning of their requests, then you are in the wrong profession.

But it intensifies. Are you prepared to withstand sneezes and coughs, exuberant enunciation complete with a shower of spittle, and the telltale odors of the "I know what you had for lunch" syndrome? During the winter months, many librarians are on a special diet rich in megadoses of Echinacea, Zinc, and Vitamin C. Year round, the reference desk looks like a battle zone equipped with antibacterial wipes, waterless hand cleaners, and antiseptic sprays. Consider this area the "Emergency Room for Infor-

mation." As a matter of fact, I would add a box of disposable gloves because "you never know."

Returning to the other answers of my multiple-choice questions, if you want to become a librarian because you love books, you definitely selected the wrong career path. Book lovers should consider publishing, bookbinding or sales. Someone once told me that they love the feel of the leather covers and the excitement of being the first to leaf through the pages of a new book. Whoa, it sounds like something totally different from librarianship and we will end this discussion for now.

On the other hand, if you want to be a librarian because you love dusting book shelves, perhaps a graduate degree in library science will make you just a little overqualified and will place you in a higher tax bracket. Finally, if you love to maintain peace and quiet in the library, I hope that you are close to retirement age. You must be an exhausted, frustrated person. While I support quiet areas within the library, the fact is that today's accessing and acquiring information is a very interactive process requiring conversation, demonstration, and, hopefully, jubilation. As I open my office door into the quiet study area, let us give one big "Hip, hip, hooray!!!!" for librarians everywhere.

The RILA BULLETIN is published four times per year by the Rhode Island Library Association. Managing and News Editor: Jim Giles, 467 Gravelly Hill Road, Wakefield, RI 02879 (782-8422; giles@ids.net). Subscription Editor: John Fobert, Roger Williams University Library, Bristol, RI 02809 (254-3374). Subscriptions: Free to members; \$15/per year in U.S.; \$20/year foreign. Change of address: members contact the Membership Committee Chair Carolyn Tarpey, Marian J. Mohr Memorial Library, One Memorial Avenue, Johnston, RI 02910 (231-4980). Subscription correspondence: contact Subscription Editor.

#### RHODE ISLAND LIBRARY ASSOCIATION

P.O. Box 7858

Warwick, RI 02887-7858

http:www.uri.edu/library/rila/rila.html

#### **Inside This Issue:**

- RILA Spring Conference
- RILA Candidates
- Anne Parent comes home
- More

Non-Profit Org.
U.S. POSTAGE
PAID
Providence, RI
PERMIT NO. 210

STEPHEN L. THOMPSON
Box A, Reference Dept.
Rockefeller Library
Brown Univ., Rock. Library
Providence, R1 02912